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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Don Redman, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, April 9, 2014
City Council Chamber
9:00 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:13 A.M., Wednesday, April 9, 2014, in the City Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member Don Redman.

In attendance:  Council Members Don Redman (Chair), Lori Boyer (Vice Chair), John Crescimbeni; Commissioners Gary L. Anderson, Lane T. Burnett, John Godfrey, Ralph C. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Scott Shine, Stephen Swann; Commissioners Edward J. Fleming and Penny Thompson and State Representative Lake Ray were excused; Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator; Marilyn Allen, Legislative Assistant; Lisa Rinaman, St. Johns Riverkeeper; James Richardson, Environmental Protection Board; Captain Mike Getchell, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange; Jody McDaniel, Planning & Development Department; Tera Meeks, Nature & Marine Resources; Dave Kaufman, JaxPort; John Flowe, Environmental Quality Board; John Nooney Recreational Fishing Alliance; Attorney Tom Ingram (BHK Capital), Robert Kennelly, BHK Capital; Serena Wakefield, Wakefield Development Svcs; David S. Peck; Tom Morell; Vicki Trotter; Matt Justice, Rochelle Paris, Richard Fleming, Reliant Florida; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Commission voted to approve the minutes for the March 12, 2014 Waterways Commission meeting.
The first item on the agenda was a presentation, discussion and vote on a land use amendment.  Periodically, the Planning and Development Department brings before the Waterways Commission proposed land use amendments that may have an impact on water bodies that abut the site.  Edward Lukacovic, City Planner, explained Ordinance 2014-197,  ….Approving A Proposed Large Scale Revision to the Future Land Use Map Series of the 2030 Comprehensive Plan by Changing the Future Land Use Designation From Agriculture-II (Agr-II), Agriculture-III (Agr-III), Agriculture-IV (Agr-IV), and Public Building and Facilities (PBF) to Low Density Residential (LDR) on Approximately 392±  Acres of Land Located in Council District 11 at 259 Arnold Road and 2595 Arnold Road Between  Arnold Road and Lannie Road Owned by William G. Wright and James M. Grice…

Mr. Lukacovic explained that there were two drainage basins, the Seaton Creek and an unnamed creek draining into the Thomas Creek.  He indicated that when the site is developed, there would be little impact on the wetlands and that if there was any impact at all, it would be mitigated.  Mitigation is overseen by the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers and the St. Johns River Water Management District.  Mr. Lukacovic reported that the Planning & Development Department recommended approval of the land use amendment.
Attorney Tom Ingram, agent for the applicant, remarked in support of the proposed land use amendment and, with a map of the area as a prop, explained how the site would be developed and what the surrounding land that abuts the site contains.
Council Member Lori Boyer suggested that Mr. Lukacovic have the applicant (Bill Wright, BHK developer) look carefully at the Comprehensive Plan’s criteria regarding zoning for residential purposes.  She noted that there were very specific standards and criteria in the Comp Plan on design.
After further discussion and questions for Mr. Lukacovic, the Waterways Commission voted to approve Ordinance 2014-197, as amended.  The amendment, offered by Council Member Crescimbeni, amends the land use application by inserting language as used in the approval vote on 2014-133 (March 12th meeting): motion for approval subject to the removal or redelineation of boundaries following a high order survey of Category II wetlands which would identify the Category II wetlands and there by exclude them from the footprint of the land use amendment property.  The motion for approval, moved by Council Member Boyer and seconded by Council Member Crescimbeni, was approved on a vote 10 yea, 0 nays.

Next on the agenda, the Waterways Commission heard a brief presentation on the Mayport Shrimp Festival by Mikki Baldwin, representing the Mayport Village Fest.  Ms. Baldwin described the coming event as a small scale cultural festival.  With the exception of a blessing of the fleet, no marine activity is planned.  There would, however, be shrimp boat racing.  Ms. Baldwin reported that the Mayport Village Fest planners have been working with the U.S. Coast Guard, Friends of the St. Johns Ferry, the Jacksonville Fire & Rescue Department, the Jacksonville Sheriff’s Office, the Florida Fish & Wildlife Commission, JaxPort, and HMS Global Maritime.  The event is planned for Mother’s Day weekend, May 10-11th.  Participants are expected to come from as far north as North Carolina and from as far south as the Florida Keys.  She explained the schedule of the activities that include music, food and educational speakers.
Commissioner Gary Anderson reported that he recently attended a meeting of the Neighborhoods subcommittee of the Task Force on Consolidated Government and that one of the recommendations that came out of the discussion was that the City Council should create a riverfront zoning overlay to promote riverfront development.  Council Member Lori Boyer, who heads the Task Force on Consolidated Government, commented.  The Council Member indicated that while she was not present at that particular subcommittee meeting, she surmised that the idea for a riverfront zoning overlay recognizes the riverfront as a unique feature of the City and that if we wanted to control run-off into the river, if we were going to provide sufficient public access to the river,  then perhaps these things should be incorporated into the City’s zoning code as standards to be applied to all riverfront property.

Commissioner Anderson reported that the second recommendation that the subcommittee discussed concerned the functions and role of the Waterways Commission; the third recommendation recognized that the river and its many tributaries are vital features of our neighborhoods.  Mr. Anderson suggested that Lisa Rinaman, the St. Johns Riverkeeper, and James Richardson of the Environmental Protection Board, were present at the subcommittee meeting and that they could provide the Commission with an informed capsule on the direction that the subcommittee was moving.  
In his remarks, Mr. Richardson reported on additional recommendations that the subcommittee was making including the recommendation that the Planning Director, a member of the Environmental Protection Board and  possibly the Executive Director of the Northeast Florida Regional Council be made members of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission.
St. Johns Riverkeeper Lisa Rinaman linked the work and a study previously done by JCCI with objectives of the Neighborhoods subcommittee, particularly in becoming proactive in protecting the river and providing public access to waterways.

Commissioner Scott Shine remarked that the Waterways Commission should have a checklist of things to look at when weighing land use amendment issues.  He noted that the Commission had considered and made a recommendation on a land use amendment earlier in the meeting without a consideration of scientific or environmental data.
Commissioner Shine asked James Richardson to confirm that Melissa Long, currently with the Florida Department of Environmental Protection, will be joining the City as Division Chief of Environmental Quality.  Mr. Richardson acknowledged that legislation is being prepared for Council approval of Ms. Long for the position.  Commission Shine indicated that this was welcomed news; that with the loss of Vince Seibold and Dana Morton from the division, it was great news that someone with a scientific background and expertise would be joining the team.  From her experience, Ms. Long knows the permitting process, our waterways and waterways environments that will be exceedingly helpful with issues such as shellfish beds, the artificial reef program and aquiculture.

Commissioner Stephen Swann seconded Commissioner Shine’s characterization of Ms. Long and said that she was an excellent choice for division chief.

The Chair, Council Member Redman, suggested that the Commission’s counsel, Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston,  might want to explore possible legislation that could clarify what the Waterways Commission’s role should be in vetting land use amendments.

Dr.  Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University, followed with a monthly update on the status of the St. Johns River, water quality and manatees.  Dr. Pinto reported that salinity in the river has lessened as a result of recent rains; the water temperature is up. Dr. Pinto reported that this is manatee season and the manatees are back.  A number of manatees were seen at JEA’s #2 outfall.
Dr. Pinto announced that on April 25th, there would be a press conference at Metropolitan Park; this being the beginning of boating season, manatee awareness issues will be addressed.

There has been one manatee death to report this month in the Nassau River, on the Duval County side; cause of death is undetermined.

The Manatee Protection Plan update/re-write has been reviewed by federal state officials; the plan is now being disseminated to stakeholders and should be on the Waterways agenda for this body’s review at the next meeting.

Dr. Pinto reported that there have been 8 (eight) additional dolphin fatalities owing to the measles virus that was previously explained.

Commissioner Lane Burnett asked Dr. Pinto if there had been any sightings of the green algae blooms to date.  Dr. Pinto said that the current water temperature is 72º; two factors drive the algae bloom: a high water temperature and a heavy rain that results in considerable nutrient run-off into the river.  Dr. Pinto noted that there has been an algae bloom to the south of us that has persisted throughout the winter, which he characterized as unusual.

Commissioner Raymond Pringle asked Dr. Pinto what caused the measles virus that has afflicted dolphins.  Dr. Pinto explained that the cause was stress.

The Commission was next provided with an update on St. Johns River issues by the St. Johns Riverkeeper, Lisa Rinaman.  In reference to a question raised by Commissioner Burnett, Ms. Rinaman concurred with Dr. Pinto in reporting that algae bloom has been sighted in Crescent Lake and as far north as Palatka.  She indicated that she will be visiting the area to assess any level of toxicity.  She attributed the blooms to nutrient runoff into the river, particularly on a rainy Monday after people have spent the weekend cultivating their properties with phosphorous rich fertilizers.

Ms. Rinaman reported on a meeting that she and Dr. Pinto had with the City’s Public Works Director and the department’s team of consultants that are working on the Arlington River dredging.  She felt it was useful to be able to sit down and constructively discuss a number of impact issues with the consultants.

The Riverkeeper reported that her organization has submitted its final comments on the environmental impact statement on the impending dredging of the St. Johns River to the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers; she indicated that the questions raised have not been answered or resolved.  On Monday (April 7th), the St. Johns Riverkeeper formally voiced its opposition to the dredging project in a letter to the Army Corps of Engineers.  The concerns of the St. Johns Riverkeeper continue to be the increased salinity in the river, the Corps’ not verifying their model and for using the river as a guinea pig.
On the water withdrawal (from the St. Johns River) issue, Ms. Rinaman reported that there a meeting of the Central Florida Water Initiative is scheduled for April 25th.  She reported that the Initiative has received the resolution that the Waterways Commission passed expressing its opposition to the withdrawals and that they are beginning to focus the conversation on water conservation.

In Old Business, Commissioner Ralph Hodges asked if there is an update on the Southbank Riverwalk project that the Commission had previously discussed at great length.  Council Member Boyer informed the Commission that at the Council meeting the previous evening (April 8), legislation was introduced to appropriate an additional $2 million that would enable the project to be completed.  The legislation is now in the Committee cycle.
Council Member John Crescimbeni advised the Commission that when he last spoke with a representative of the Haskell Company (contractor for the Southbank Riverwalk project), he was informed that the actual costs of completing the riverwalk from the Wyndham  property to the School Board would be $2,336,336.00.  He alluded to another issue looming concerning fencing for the project that is estimated to cost an additional $300,000.

Waterways Coordinator Captain Jim Suber reported on a noticed meeting (April 2nd) that Council Member Jim Love had that addressed Northbank docking issues; the meeting sought to accommodate both recreational and commercial boaters in the allocation of time and space for docking.
On an additional Old Business matter, Captain Jim Suber reported that channel markers had just been installed in the Ortega River; this is a FIND grant project that is now completed.

Captain Suber had two announcements.  The Spanish tall ship Nao Victoria, a replica of Ferdinand Magellan’s vessel that circumvented the globe, is arriving in Jacksonville and will dock on the Northbank.  The Boat Show would begin at the end of the week; an oyster fest is a component of this event.
Council Member Lori Boyer said that she would like to see a map that illustrates all of the public access points on the Northbank made available.

In Public Comments, Mr. David Peck raised the issue of a kayak launch site on Martha’s Island, between Atlantic & Beach Boulevards in Council District 4.  Mr. Peck noted that the site is on the City’s website as a kayak launch.  
Mr. Michael Trotter, a resident in the community, complained about this kayak launch and fishing site; he feels that the safety and privacy of this family are compromised with the public having access to this site.

Council Member Lori Boyer remarked that just because property is City-owned does not necessarily mean that the public should have access to the property.   The Council Member requested that Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston research the issue.

Tera Meeks, Chief, Nature and Marine Resources, explained that the property in question is not designated as a City park; the Parks & Recreation Department does not maintain this property; the Public Works Department maintains this particular property.

Mr. Tom Monnell is opposed to a launch facility at this site and would like to have the site removed from the City’s website.

The Chair requested Tera Meeks to remove the site from the City’s website; she indicated that she would discuss the matter with the Public Works Department and the Jacksonville Fire and Rescue Department.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:55 A.M.

John J.  Jackson, Council Research Division (904) 630-1729

05.14.14

Posted: 9:00 A.M.
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